JAMESTOWN TOWN COUNCIL 

Work Session Regarding Deer Management on Conanicut Island

August 5, 2004

Amended 08/23/2004

A work session of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:13 PM by Council President Kenneth Littman.  The following members were present:

David J. Long, Vice President

Claire Ferguson

Julio DiGiando

Guy Settipane

Also present were:

Chief Thomas Tighe, Town Administrator

William Donovan, Police Chief

Kimberly A. Turcone, Deputy Town Clerk 

Lori Gibson, RI DEM

Edward Klosowski, DEM Volunteer Hunter’s Ed Instructor

Council President Littman explained that the Town Council will be conducting a work session tonight to discuss a proposed controlled deer hunt at Beavertail State Park proposed by the Department of Environmental Management, Division of Fish and Wildlife.  He asked that people who would like to comment on the proposal sign in and keep their comments to three minutes.

He explained that the reason for DEM’s proposal is due to the fact that Jamestown and the State co-own manage Beavertail State Park.  DEM is requesting the town’s input to thin the herd of deer in the park by bow and arrow hunting.  He added that by Town ordinance, shotgun/rifle hunting is not allowed on the island and that hunters have hunted in Jamestown by bow and arrow for many years by permission of private land owners.

Carol Jennings, Melrose Avenue, stated that she is the president of the Jamestown Garden Club and that the deer population is a great concern to the club.  She also cited concerns regarding lyme disease and automobile accidents.  She stated she supports DEM’s proposed hunt.

Patricia Munafo, North Main Road, stated her concerns in regards to bow and arrow hunting and supports shotgun/rifle hunting as a more humane way of culling the deer herd.  She added that she would like to see the proposed hunt kept to Jamestown hunters as apposed to opening it statewide.

Lori Gibson of Dem stated that DEM cannot regulate hunting for just Jamestown hunters due to Federal grants that the State receives.

David Martin, Fairview Street, stated that he is the president of the Jamestown Humane Society and encourages the Council not to look favorably at DEM”s request to hunt deer at Beavertail State Park.  He stated that humans have encroached on the deer’s habitat and that the animals are acting naturally by eating vegetation.  He added that he supports nonlethal methods of thinning the herd by immunocontraception.  Killing deer is a quick and easy solution and that fences and select plantings will prevent the deer from encroaching on gardens.  Killing the deer will not prevent lyme disease and that only killing the lyme tick will prevent the spread of the disease.  He asked that the Council look into the deer situation on Fire Island in New York and asked that DEM give a cost estimate for immunocontraception.  He stated that hunting by bow and arrow is a cruel and inhumane way to kill deer and that there must be a more compassionate solution.  

Nancy Crawford, Mast Street, stated that she has many deer in her neighborhood.  She added that Beavertail is sparsely populated and that lyme ticks also live on other animals.  Thirteen deer were hit last year in Jamestown by automobiles.  A lot of brush and plants have been cleared at Beavertail State Park and now DEM is blaming the deer.  She added that she is against bow and arrow hunting and supports contraception or even shotgun/rifle hunting as a more humane method of culling the herd.

Donna Sualino, Bay Terrace, stated that bow and arrow hunting is barbaric and a controlled kill will not control the deer population.  She added that people are seeing more deer because the deer’s habitat is being taken away.

Jack McCormack, Norman Road, thanked DEM and requested that the new paths at Beavertail State Park be grassed so that animals could graze upon them. He voiced his concerns regarding the coyote population with the number of deer being so high.  

Nancy Bennett, North Kingstown resident but owns property in Jamestown, stated that she used to watch deer in her yard when she lived in the Beavertail area.  She asked that the town contact Tufts University and ask that they use Jamestown as an experiment by using immunocontraception on the deer.  She asked that guns not be used to hunt deer.

Gaylan Thompson, Grinnell Street, voiced her concern regarding Deer Wasting Disease that the State of Wisconsin is facing.  She stated that the disease is similar to Mad Cow Disease and that it affects the neurological functions of the animal.  The use of shotguns/rifles is always safe and a more humane way of killing the deer.  She added that DEM should look into contraception for the deer.  

Olafur Gislason, Beavertail Road, stated that deer graze in his yard and that since 1992 a herd can run between fourteen to eighteen deer.  He voiced his concerns regarding hunting in a State park the size of Beavertail, but agreed that the deer need to be thinned out.  He added that he supports hunting but feels the park is too small to hunt in.

Helen Richardson, Racquet Road, stated that bow and arrow hunting is outrageous and that there is too much horror in the world already.  Lyme disease will continue when the deer are gone.  

Ralph Misto, Top O’the Mark Drive, stated that he does not have a deer problem but feels the island does.  He added that he didn’t think that DEM would fund any alternative but the one they are proposing tonight.

Robert Connelly, America Way, stated that Beavertail is not the only area on the island with a deer problem.  The Council needs to take action and that if someone is hurt in an automobile accident by hitting a deer, then the Council is partially responsible.

Patrick Bolger, Conservation Commission, stated that the island is facing an exploding deer population like that on Prudence, Patience and Block Islands.  He stated that he feels confident that DEM will handle the deer situation in a professional way while helping to ensure the safety of non-hunters in the park.  He stated that the deer will starve and automobile accidents will rise unless something is done to cull the herd.  The Council should support a long-term solution and needs to take action on the matter.  

Arthur Baines, Hamilton Avenue, stated that no one has given a cost estimate for immunocontraception.  He added that his son suffered for twelve months with lyme disease and had to hospitalized for it.  

Joe Tiexiera, Brook Street, stated that there are many pros and cons to hunting.  He added that he has hunted all his life and supports a limited and controlled deer hunt in the park.  He stated that shotgun/rifle hunting is quicker than bow and arrow and that deer need to be controlled island wide, not just limited to Beavertail.

Arnie Sisson, Spanker Street, stated that something needs to be done on the island to control the deer population.  He added that he hit a deer a number of years ago and it totaled his car.

Herb Rammrath, Beavertail Road, voiced his concern in regards to the deer population on the island and  asked that the Council act quickly on the matter.  Killing deer is not very nice and not everyone will agree with it. The humane society supports immunocontraception, he supports the human society and recommended that the deer be taken off the island.  

Arthur Milot, Walnut Street, recalled a family sail to Prudence Island and being surrounded by bow and arrow hunters.  He asked that if the solution is to hunt the deer, that it only be open to Jamestown hunters.

Ken Lombardo, Summit Avenue, stated that there are twice as many deer in the northern portion of the island and that the Council needs to work with DEM to control the deer epidemic.

Frank Meyer, Southwest Avenue, questioned why the Beavertail State Park Advisory Committee was never informed of the proposed hunt.  He requested that the park be given back to the Department of the Interior like Colt State Park was.

Richard Ventrone, Nautilus Street, stated that he is an expert marksman but he doesn’t hunt.  He agreed that deer are a problem and that shotgun/rifle hunting should be allowed on the island, as a more humane method of hunting, but added that the idea of people walking around with guns in the park is scary.

Dr. Munafo, North Main Road, stated that he is a veterinarian and that on average it takes about forty minutes for a deer to die by bow and arrow.  He added that there are no regulations to qualify a hunter’s accuracy.

Lori Gibson, DEM, explained the State’s proposal (attached) and added that a lot of work has been done in case studies for intervention.  She apologized to the Beavertail State Park Advisory Committee.  She explained that because the park is co-owned by Town and State, DEM must hold a hearing where written proposals will be heard.  She stated that the park will not be closed during hunting season and then introduced Edward Klosowski, DEM Volunteer Hunter’s Ed Instructor.
Edward Klosowski, DEM Volunteer Hunter’s Ed Instructor, explained the procedures that bow hunters must go through in order to receive a hunting license.  

Ms. Gibson stated that other options, other than hunting, have their limitations.  Using contraception does not always work and can cause a financial hardship for the Town or State.  Sharpshooters are also costly and the food bank will not take any meat that has not been federally inspected.

Councilor DiGiando asked if the herd is reduced by one hundred deer, what effect will it have on the island?  He also asked if deer whistles are effective.

Ms. Gibson stated that if a hundred and forty deer were taken, it might make a dent in the population.  In regards to deer whistles, they are not effective.

Councilor DiGiando asked if DEM would check with their legal council if shotgun/rifle use would be a major change to their proposal.

Ms. Gibson stated that there has never been an archery accident in Rhode Island, other than a hunter falling out of a tree stand.

Councilor DiGiando asked about liability.  Ms. Gibson stated that the Town and State are not liable.  

Councilor Settipane stated that the park is highly used and asked what happens to arrows that have missed their intended targets.  His concern being, children may pick up arrows and hurt themselves with them.  He asked that signage be provided warning people that hunting is taking place within the park.  

Edward Klosowski stated that arrows are costly and not always left behind by hunters.  He added that he would not recommend shotgun/rifle hunting in the park.

Councilor Ferguson asked DEM to give a brief discussion regarding the controlled deer hunt on Block Island.  Ms. Gibson briefly explained Block Island’s attempt to control their deer herd from seven hundred to roughly three to four hundred deer today.  Ms. Gibson stated that she would contract the DEM enforcement department to address the question of proper signage and man-power during hunting season (November 1, 2004 to January 31, 2005).

Police Chief Donovan stated that he is an avid hunter and that bow and arrow hunting is the safest way to go.

Elisa Conte, East Shore Road, stated that she has two children that explore Beavertail Park and recommended that the Town use tax dollars to find another solution other than hunting.

Debra Slattery, Southwest Avenue, asked that if the number of deer DEM is requesting to be harvested is reached prior to January 31, 2005, will hunting season be closed?

Ms. Gibson stated that the number of deer hunted is an open number and that she would be surprised if one hundred deer are harvested.  

Nancy Kolman-Ventrone, Nautilus Street, asked how many enforcement officers DEM has.  Ms. Gibson stated approximately 35-50 officers.

Ms. Gibson stated that DEM supports hunting island wide but can only control the herd in its own park.  She encouraged private landowners to open their lands up to hunting.

Judy DiBello, Spanker Street, asked if there was an age or size limit.  Edward Klosowski stated that either sex can be taken.  A male or female deer is usually born in May or June and in two months it is weaned.  When a female fawn reaches eighty pounds, usually occurring in December, she can breed and give birth to one or two offspring in May or June.  Deer are proficient because of its natural predators, the wolf and mountain lion; but of course, they are not around to deplete the population as nature intended them to do.  A male deer must have antlers three inches long and only one tag is issued to hunters for males (per season).

Councilor Settipane requested that DEM provide the Council with legal information, closure of the park and the allowance of shotgun/rifle hunting.

With no further comment, the public work session adjourned at 9:30 p.m.
Attest:

Kimberly A. Turcone

Deputy Town Clerk
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